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African American history is now the focus of a collecting explosion.  This burgeoning new specialty now holds great fascination for a wide variety of collectors ranging from African Americans exploring their roots to those seeking insight into the social history of the United States.

An increasing number of people and organizations want to do more than just hear or read about our history.  They want to accumulate it and own it.  Learning about history is one thing, but actually seeing and holding it in the form of tangible objects is a higher level 


Walter Cain, Sr.

of involvement with much greater personal reward.

Now is our time to collect and preserve our history. Start with items that you enjoy. Consider collecting magazines, newspaper articles, books, buttons, and/or photographs about the 2008 election and President Barack Obama. Focus on a specific theme – First Lady Michelle and their daughters, the political climate, or events that will change history. Your personal perspective will help determine what you collect.  The goal is to get started…
Considering collecting materials about President Barack Obama?
The possibilities are endless…
· Newspaper articles – focus on a specific topic
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The election process

· Magazine covers with photographs

· Political buttons

· Books

· Michelle Obama

· Their daughters and family matters

· Life in Chicago as a senator and prior

· His family heritage

Our collection began when we visited the Obama headquarters in Cincinnati, Ohio during the fall of 2008 (George Hicks, III pictured below.. We visited Washington DC the weekend after the election and found many materials and one-of-a-kind collectibles. 

We are not finished yet!
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Dedication to Sarah A. Weaver
This newsletter is dedicated to my friend, mentor and mother-in-law - Sarah Campbell Weaver - who had a love for her family history.  She was a pack rat; her motto was - save everything and throw away nothing. For the past 10 years, I had the opportunity to archive the personal collections that belonged to her and her soul mate (husband of 59 years - Clenard Weaver).  She enjoyed taking pictures. In her collection, there are more than 28 binders of photographs. She kept boxes and boxes of bills, letters, post cards, Christmas cards and personal letters from family and friends. The documents were organized by dates or categories and she used cloth ribbons to wrap them in small bundles. This lady understood the important of preservation and did not store documents in the basement, attic or garage. She ensured that her family history would not be lost in time. 

Each year, the Buffalo Soldiers Research Museum designs, curates, and installs an exhibit about African American history during black history month. This year our theme was Collecting African American History and we focused on the first black president of the United States of America and Sarah Campbell Weaver. The exhibit was installed at the Tillman H. Harpole American Legion Post 249 in Indianapolis, Indiana. The opening on February 23, 2009 would have been her 87th birthday. However, she passed away one month earlier on January 23, 2009. We are sharing her story and displays from our exhibition in this issue. 
George Hicks, III

Curator of Collections

February 23, 2009

Today is special. My mother - Sarah Weaver - would have celebrated her 87th birthday but God called her home exactly one month ago today. So today is doubly important to me. Working through my grief is about finding new ways to live after going through a loss.  It involves remembering, feeling connected, and honoring the experiences we shared. How can we keep the connections to whatever was meaningful and loving in our lives?  We need to translate the connections into something else that is meaningful and loving, and do it in the name or honor of the one we lost. I call it redeeming our loss.  Just like redeeming coupons for something of value and feeling good about it - we can do the same thing with our loss, only it takes more work.

Living - Sarah Weaver made life good for me. She always had a word of wisdom or an action that she shared or demonstrated in gentle, thoughtful ways.  Her wisdom included many things that George and I have started collecting… My mother kept   old books from her uncle dating back to the late 1800s. She took photographs from the time that she was a young lady in the 1940s, our summer vacations, graduations, and family celebrations. She bought jigsaw puzzles at Christmas time for a family activity.  The most important thing about her collections was that she organized everything.  That is the key …

So, what do we do with the empty space in our hearts due to the loss? I like to use the metaphor of those empty rooms in our hearts are like rooms in a museum.  Rooms that hold precious artifacts that symbolize the love and life that once existed... Rooms where we can go to and reflect on our memories… Today we are sharing some of the rooms in our museum.  We hope you will enjoy! 

Carmon Weaver Hicks

Editor
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Sarah A. (Campbell) Weaver

February 23, 1922- January 23, 2009

Sarah A. Campbell was born to Ella and Willie Campbell on February 23, 1922 in Fountain Run, KY.  She had one sister and five brothers and was the baby in the family. Their family farmed and while growing up, she had a pet pig. Sarah said that her mother taught her how to sew. In the 1940s she attended Lincoln Ridge Boarding School and moved to Indianapolis after graduation (photo at right).  

Her sister and several brothers lived in Indianapolis but Sarah moved in with her uncle and aunt, James and Susie Howard. She enrolled in a few health-care college courses and eventually got a job at RCA where she met Clenard Weaver. They were married on March 19, 1949 and together, they had four daughters. Occasionally, Sarah sewed outfits for them and encouraged each daughter to use her hands for something useful. 
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Sarah returned to work after all of her daughters were in school. She worked for Wallace Reid Furrier where she re-lined fur coats.  A few years later, she was offered a similar position at L.S. Ayres in downtown Indianapolis.  She enjoyed her work in the fur department where she retired in 1987.  During her years at Ayres, her daughters took sewing classes while in elementary school. Sarah used her sewing skills to make special outfits for her daughters and their friends. She even made a bridesmaids dress for one daughter and sewed the entire dress by hand.

Sarah continued to sew after her retirement. She made each of her daughters the face of a quilt. She created four different patterns by cutting and designing a variety of cloth pieces. Her mother, Ella Campbell, is pictured to the left.  
Sarah also enjoyed cooking, attending church, and ensuring that her daughters were educated.  She told them: “Get an education… It is the one thing that no one can take from you.”
bsrm~2.15.09
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The top two photos are one of Sarah Weaver’s quilts. Yes, she stitched in her signature and the year like any artist would do!  The quilt below was created by Barry Wilson, Jr. His story follows on the next page.
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  Barry Wilson, Jr.

March 15, 1915- January 11, 2006

Barry Wilson, Jr. was born to Mattie Bradwell and Barry Wilson Sr. on March 15, 1915 in Cairo, GA. He enlisted in the U.S. Army in 1940 and was honorably discharged in 1941 due to a physical disability.  He married Rosa Kent in 1947. They moved to New York City where he found employment as a hotel clerk. Later, he worked in the garment district as a tailor.  He lived in New York City for 33 years.

In 1975 at the age of 60, Wilson’s health began to decline so he moved to Lompoc, CA to visit his daughter and her family.  Rhoda Wilson-Robinson, his only daughter, died in 1988 but Wilson remained in Lompoc for the rest of his life.
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California was good for Barry Wilson, Jr. His health improved and he got involved in the community.  He participated in a variety of activities such as the El Concilio of Lompoc, the Half Century Club, the Board of Rainbow Plaza, Head Start of Santa Barbara, the Area Agency on Aging Advisory Council, and the Christmas International House.

On Wilson’s birthday in 1976, he began to have community birthday parties where he gave gifts to his guests.  His gifts had a personal touch – each one was a handmade pillow, quilt, potholder, or tote bag.  His gift giving continued until 1994 when his eyesight began to fail.  When we visited him in 1998, he was delighted to give us several rag rugs and a small quilt.  Wilson passed away on January 11, 2006.
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Hints for Preserving Precious Family Quilts
by
 Mary Jane Teeters-Eichacker, Curator for Textiles, Dolls ad Toys

Storage

· Never use plastic bags, cardboard boxes, newspapers or ordinary tissue paper. All of these contain gases or acids that damage fabrics.

· To store a clean quilt use acid-free tissue or a clean white sheet, washed and dried without fabric softeners or other additives.

· Fold the quilt as little as possible. Folds should be padded with rolls of acid-free tissue or white sheeting to keep creases from forming.

· Store in acid-free textile box or wrap in second clean sheet.

· Don’t store your quilts in hot attics or damp basements. Heat and moisture can damage fabric. Wrapped quilts can be stored in a deep drawer.

Cleaning 

· Never machine wash or dry your quilt! This damages old fabrics and stitching. 

· Don’t wash your quilt unless s it is absolutely necessary. Try a gentle vacuuming first to remove loose dust and soil. Use the hose attachment and cover the nozzle with several layers of cheesecloth or other loosely woven fabric. This will reduce the machine’s suction so it doesn’t “grab” the quilt. Never rub the surface. 
· Handwashing

· Handwashing your quilt is the best way to clean it. All fabrics must be tested with soap and water on a Q-tip to see if they are colorfast.
· Place a white sheet in the bathtub, Fill with lukewarm water and a mild soap. Gently immerse and press gently to release soil. Drain and repeat the process with plain water until the water is clear. Get a friend to help you lift the quilt by using the sheet to support it… quilts are very heavy when wet and fabrics and stitches can tear easily. Squeeze the water out gently and spread the quilt outside between two sheets. 
Collecting African American History & Preservation of Collections

George Hicks, III
 BSRM Curator
February 2009 

We all have collections - it could be baseball cards, photographs, newspaper clippings, toys, paintings, books, record albums, military uniforms or magazines. The list can include anything. We all can collect history on a limited budget but to get focused, consider these questions:

· What should I collect?  Why am I collecting these items?

· What do I keep? What do I dispose of? 

· What happens to my collection when I die? Who can I leave these items to? 

· For now, how do I take care of my collection?
· Does my collection have monetary value?  
It is important to collect items that you like and enjoy looking at or researching. Did my ancestors leave them to me? Am I planning to leave my collections to my children and grandchildren? It will help to express your desires in writing in your living will. 

If your collections do not have a monetary value and no one in your family wants them – what do you do? You may consider selling or donating your items. If you want to sell items, how do you determine the value? First you should have an inventory of your collections – keep items in a safe place where you can preserve them in the best conditions. Consider having the items appraised. Watching the Antique Road Show is a good start for information about collecting.  If you have a painting, check with an art museum - they can give you a list of certified appraisers. Once you have your appraisal, you need to get a rider on your insurance policy. 
How do I safeguard my collections? Rule #1 - do not store them in the basement, attic or garage. The relative humidity (Rh factor) needs to be at a safe level.  When the relative humidity is 60 or higher, mole will develop. 
How do I display my collections?  Sometimes you may want to display all of them at once - depending on the size of your collection. Museums, historical societies and other history depositories display only 3 to 5 percent of their collections at any given time. Consider your space requirements and how the collection will look when all of the items are organized together. Determine the type of display cabinet that will best show the items. If you have photographs or paintings - limit the amount of light exposure. Keep them away from any heat sources - such as heat ventilators. Ensure that insects do not have access to your collections – bugs like books and paper. Putting original items in safe storage will help especially if they are paper based items such as photographs or marriage certificates. Make copies and frame the copy for display purposes. Start now for safe keeping of your collections.

Applebaum, B. (1991). Guide to environmental protection of collections. Madison, CT:

Sound View Press.
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First Lieutenant Tillman H. Harpole

World War I

Killed in Action – October 5, 1918

On June 15, 1917, the U.S. Army opened a training camp for black officer candidates at Fort Des Moines, Iowa. The first class of 639 men graduated in October 1918, and by the end World War I, 1,200 African Americans had earned commissions at the school. More than 250 of the officer candidates came from the NCO ranks of the four Regular Army regiments (Buffalo Soldiers). The remaining volunteers reported from National Guard units and from the civilian Talented Tenth that W.E.B. DuBois encouraged to step forward. One of the 639 officers was First Lieutenant Tillman H. Harpole from Kansas City, Kansas. He was born in Conway, Arkansas on March 24, 1891 and attended the Officers Training Camp at Fort Des Monies from June 24 - October 14, 1917.  He was appointed as First Lieutenant, Infantry Section Officers Reserve Corps on October 15, 1917. He entered active duty the same date and served with Company M, 372nd Infantry at Camp Funston, Kansas. Camp Funston, Kansas was established as one of 16 Divisional Cantonment Training Camps during World War I.  Nearly 50,000 recruits from the Great Plains (including the 10th Division and black soldiers assigned to the 92nd Division) trained there. 

Lieutenant Harpole was sent to Camp Stuart, Virginia and on March 30, 1918, he left the U.S. for service overseas. With the 372nd Infantry, he served in the Air Defensive sector and participated in the Meuse-Argonne Offensive where he was killed in action on October 5, 1918.  American Legion Post 249 was named in honor of Lt. Tillman H. Harpole on January 21, 1937.
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African American Jigsaw Puzzles

If you enjoy the detailed concentration involved in putting jigsaw puzzles together, consider finding black art puzzles.  This art form is satisfying when the completed work hangs on the wall of your home or decorates your office.  Putting puzzles together requires unending organizational abilities and improves your analytical skills.  It’s a great activity for children, families, and senior citizens. 

How do you start when you open the box of 500 or 1,000 puzzle pieces? 

I have been putting puzzles together since I was a child. I start with the border since all of these pieces have a straight edge.  Then, I look for specific colors that stand out.  Each completed portion gives me a sense of accomplishment and motivates me to continue.  It can be a relaxing hobby if you don’t put too much pressure on yourself to finish it. 

My approach – little by little… 
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Where can you find black art puzzles?  

The Indianapolis Museum of Art gift shop and many other museum gift shops usually have one or two puzzles. The Internet provides a host of options –

www.itsablackthang.com                       www.missouripuzzle.com
www.afrocentricwholesale.com              www.niyae.com


www.cushcity.com                                www.puzzledart.com
Looking for a jigsaw puzzle of President Barack Obama?  
                    Visit www.artisanartsonline.com
The Brain

While attending the University of Cincinnati and working part-time in the art and architecture design shop, I collected materials that were to be discarded. Later, I used these things to create artwork for our home. I often displayed the art on our front porch. We called these displays porch art.

I was in the environment with architectural and industrial designers, painters, and fashion design students so I learned many things… observational learning. I was a graduate student in the art history department and we are the people, in the art field, who research artists and their artwork. Then, we communicate what we discovered.

If you have something to say, write what is on your mind or type it on your computer to express yourself for others to read. One group of people expresses their emotions by designing artwork - buildings, furniture, paintings, or sculptures.  They are labeled artists. They create things you can touch and study with your senses.

During my childhood, I helped my father build small houses in rural southwest Georgia. The key rule learned - when you build a house, ensure that the foundation is well constructed and built on solid ground. If it is not, no matter how good the house looks, no matter what color you paint it, the house will not stand for long.

I was 51 years old when I attended classes at U.C. My educational base was not built on a solid foundation. I often thought about my father’s rule when building a house. Should we apply this rule to education? I answered my own question. Yes! 

You may be book-smart or have earned all A’s… Your name may be listed in the book of Who’s Who… Everyone may tell you that you will have it made… Your future is bright…  Parents drive around town with “I am a proud parent of an honor roll student” sticker on the bumper of their cars… Prestigious groups may even provide financial rewards… Tons of certificates, letters, and recommendations may fill your in box.  These documents are evidence you are “smart” and some people may even call you “the brain.” The summer before college begins the family purchases t-shirts with your college logo. What joy and happiness! Phase one is over and the next step of life begins.  
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The first semester of college is a transition experience. Now, it is show-time for the student and the proud parents who are in unfamiliar territory.  It is tough if you are the first one in the family to go to a new place and leave your high school friends behind… a different city… a different neighborhood… a different student body.  Now, each classroom is filled with people with brains.  Some of your classmates’ parents attended the same university and in some cases, a building may be named after their ancestors. Their foundation is linked to past generations.  Some of your classmates may be aware of the road ahead and already have an understanding about things to consider. 

So, when a situation occurs that you were not prepared mentally, financially and emotionally - things change.  Now, you are the first in the family to experience higher education and you have no foundation.  Now you understand the difference.   

There is an old African saying - its takes a village to raise a child. In this case, it takes a solid foundation to stay in college.  Sometimes an artist gets a commission to create artwork.  The artist and buyer discuss their vision and if the two can come to an agreement on the design and cost, the artist goes to work.  Sometimes, the artist has an idea and just goes to work.  In my case, I had the mind-set and available materials to create the brain. In the shop, we used a milling machine that cut hard metals. When a student finished a stainless steel project, I saved the clippings. They reminded me of human brain cells. Later, I made a base out of hard wood and glue.  I needed a good foundation to support my brain art project.

Look at the artwork… look at the base… feel the base… touch it! Over the years, we moved the brain and its base from one location to another - city to city or room to room.  At times, we lost some of the stainless steel that represents the brain cells but the foundation always stays intact.

We have observed many African Americans with dynamic brain power. These people are in our families, neighborhoods, and on the street corners. They leave high school for college with transcript in hand and often hold several offers of grant monies.  Some finish one semester, some stay two but most often, they return home and say it just didn’t work out. Some may wonder what happened.  Maybe the foundation was not in place to keep them at college. Maybe the foundation was weak and could not support the complex systems needed to succeed. Often it is critical advice that can happen in a telephone call or email.  

The home-base may not know how to answer the call or may be too proud to seek help from those who have traveled that road.  What can we do to assist next year’s incoming students in the fall? I like to think they will visit the Buffalo Soldiers Research Museum and read the meaning of my artwork.  God is good! Sometimes he sends us messages in via letters, email, telephones, pictures, songs and in this case with an art sculpture.  

Carmon, my wife, was responsible for a program that addressed these issues for first-semester students at IUPUI.  How can we keep the “brains” in college? How can we help them graduate? The key component is to provide a base where the student can seek counsel outside the classroom. If their foundation is like mine, they have no base. My mother finished the 7th grade, my father (George, Jr.) only attended through the 3rd grade and my grandfather (George, Sr.) was a former slave with no educational base to prepare him for the white world. Carmon’s program helped students feel connected to their instructors, their classmates, and the institution. They worked against the “I am the professor and you are the student” or “I am the parent and you are the child” mentality.  Many parents don’t know what to tell their child – if they don’t have a base to offer.  When the child tries to stay in school, some parents simply say –You make the decision… you know best! Without a base, who knows best?

If the foundation is removed, what will happen to the brain cells?

a. lose their shape

b. fall apart

c. the same thing that happens to students

d. all the above 
G3 – 2001

Mixed media

Metal, wood and glue
Collecting Blackface

I never considered blackface as a true art form until I met Carmon in 1996.  She owned a collection of ceramic, metal, and glass Mammy items. Her collection reminded me of visitors to my art gallery in the early 1990s when many patrons expressed their dislike of images of black people picking cotton or working on southern plantations.  Carmon warned me about collecting blackface. She told me that when she searched for items at flea markets and antique shops, vendors often hid these items under their tables. They seemed concerned about offending the buyers.

While in graduate school at the University of Cincinnati, I discovered a book entitled The Art and History of Black Memorabilia and Carmon purchased it for me. I put it on the shelf until February 2004. During Black History Month, I was “remoting” through the television channels and caught the end of an exhibition at the DuSable Museum of African American History in Chicago. The exhibition featured black memorabilia. The curator discussed a song – Ten Little Niggers – and the sheet music was displayed on large panels that covered an entire wall. After viewing just a few minutes of that gallery talk on that cold, overcast winter evening, everything came together. The comments Carmon made about collecting blackface, my experience with people picking cotton and more. I visited the DuSable website to learn more but could not find any information about the exhibit. I telephoned the museum and spoke with a lady who stated that the exhibit was up about five years ago. She said that she visited the museum as an art patron during that time and did not care for the exhibit. (As if she has any say in the matter- she told me it would be the last one of its kind at the DuSable.) 

Just two weeks prior to watching the television program, I met a black lady at Ivy Tech Community College, North Meridian Campus in Indianapolis. She shared with me her desire to start collecting blackface and the possibilities of locating and purchasing items on e-bay. Sometimes there are reasons why things happen. The key is to see the opportunity and start the work. The book that Carmon purchased for me is no longer on the bookshelf in our home library. My new project for Black History Month 2005 is to present my research on blackface.

I want to exhibit Carmon’s collection and make a presentation. The difficult task will be finding a suitable location and someone who understands the history of blackface. How can we understand our future if we can’t understand our past? Sometimes our history causes us pain. Blackface is our past – not our future. We must research and preserve our history which includes the painful experiences of our ancestors. We must fear no art!

George Hicks, III

Black History Month, 2005

Collecting African American History

February – March 2009
Exhibit Sponsors

Tillman H. Harpole American Legion Post 249

Sons of the American Legion

Tillman H. Harpole Auxiliary

Dwight Anderson

Bill Barnett

Ira Brown

Henry Carter

Darryl Crenshaw

Ruben Davis

Robert Eubanks 

George and Carmon Hicks

Michael Hicks

Tim King

Byron D. Radcliffe, Sr.

Everett T. Roberts

Alonzo Smiley, Jr.

Jerry Smith

Joseph F. Smith

Bobby Taylor

John Taylor
and
Friends of the Post 

THANKS FOR YOUR SUPPORT!                     

